
 

 

March 6, 2017 
7:00 p.m. 

2nd Floor Council Chambers 
1095 Duane Street  Astoria OR 97103 

 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
2. ROLL CALL 
 
3. REPORTS OF COUNCILORS 
 
4. CHANGES TO AGENDA 
 
5. PROCLAMATIONS 

(a) Sexual Assault Awareness Month 
(b) Child Abuse Prevention Month 

 
6. PRESENTATIONS 

(a) Kevin Leahy of Clatsop Economic Development Resources (CEDR) 
 
7. CONSENT CALENDAR 

The items on the Consent Calendar are considered routine and will be adopted by one 
motion unless a member of the City Council requests to have any item considered separately. 
Members of the community may have an item removed if they contact the City Manager by 
5:00 p.m. the day of the meeting. 
(a) City Council Minutes of 2/6/17 
(b) City Council Work Session Minutes of 2/8/17 
(c) Boards and Commissions Minutes 

(1) Historic Landmarks Commission Meeting of 12/20/16 
(2) Library Board Meeting of 2/24/17 
(3) Planning Commission Meeting of 12/6/16 

(d) Authorization to Light the Astoria Column Teal for the Month of April in Recognition of 
Sexual Assault Awareness Month and Child Abuse Prevention Month (Parks) 

(e) Request by Richard Seppa to Remove Trees on City Property Adjacent to 2904 Irving 
(Public Works) 

(f) Request to Extend Moratorium on Lane Rental Fees Charged to North Coast Swim Club 
and the Astoria School District (Parks) 

 
8. REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS 

All agenda items are open for public comment following deliberation by the City Council. 
Rather than asking for public comment after each agenda item, the Mayor asks that audience 
members raise their hands if they want to speak to the item and they will be recognized. In 
order to respect everyone’s time, comments will be limited to 3 minutes. 
(a) Ordinance Revising Legal Description to the Astor-West First Amendment (2nd reading & 

adoption ) (Community Development) 
 

AGENDA 
 ASTORIA CITY COUNCIL 



 
 

(b) Liquor License Application from Sundeep & Ekam LLC, dba Astoria Mini Mart, Located at 
95 W. Marine Drive, for a Change of Ownership for an Off-Premises Sales with Fuel 
Pumps License (Finance) 

(c) Liquor License Application from LaPlante LLC, dba Fulio’s, Located at 1149 Commercial 
Street, for a Change of Ownership for a Full On-Premises Sales License and an Off-
Premises Sales License (Finance) 

(d) Resolution Reaffirming the City of Astoria’s Policy of Inclusivity (City Council) 
 
9. NEW BUSINESS & MISCELLANEOUS, PUBLIC COMMENTS (NON-AGENDA) 
 
 
 

THIS MEETING IS ACCESSIBLE TO THE DISABLED.  AN INTERPRETER FOR THE 
HEARING IMPAIRED MAY BE REQUESTED UNDER THE TERMS OF ORS 192.630 BY 

CONTACTING THE CITY MANAGER'S OFFICE AT 503-325-5824. 

 



 
 

CITY OF ASTORIA 
   Founded 1811 ● Incorporated 1856 

 
 
 
 
March 3, 2017 
 
 
M E M O R A N D U M 
 
TO: MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL 

FROM:  BRETT ESTES, CITY MANAGER 
 
SUBJECT: ASTORIA CITY COUNCIL MEETING OF MARCH 6, 2017 
 
PROCLAMATIONS 
 
Item 5(a): Sexual Assault Awareness Month 
 

Mayor Arline LaMear will proclaim the month of April as Sexual Assault Awareness 
Month. 

 
Item 5(b): Child Abuse Prevention Month 
 

Mayor Arline LaMear will proclaim the month of April as Child Abuse Prevention 
Month. 

 
PRESENTATIONS 
 
Item 6(a): Kevin Leahy of Clatsop Economic Development Resources (CEDR) 
 

Clatsop Economic Development Resources Director Kevin Leahy will make a 
presentation regarding CEDR’s services to the local business community for 2016 
and 2017 year to date.  

 
CONSENT CALENDAR 
 
Item 7(a): City Council Minutes 
 

The minutes of the City Council meeting of February 6, 2017 are enclosed for 
review.  Unless there are any corrections, it is recommended that Council approve 
these minutes. 

 
Item 7(b): City Council Work Session Minutes 
 

The minutes of the City Council work session meeting of February 8, 2017 are 
enclosed for review.  Unless there are any corrections, it is recommended that 
Council approve these minutes. 
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Item 7(c): Boards and Commissions Minutes 
 

The minutes of the (1) Historic Landmarks Commission meeting of 12/20/16,  
(2) Library Board meeting of 2/24/17, and (3) Planning Commission meeting of 
12/6/16 are enclosed.  Unless there are any questions or comments regarding the 
contents of these minutes, they are presented for information only. 

 
Item 7(d): Authorization to Light the Astoria Column Teal for the Month of April in 

Recognition of Sexual Assault Awareness Month and Child Abuse 
Prevention Month (Parks) 

 
On February 18, 2014 the Astoria City Council gave direction to the Parks and 
Recreation Department to limit the use of colored lighting effects at the Astoria 
Column to twice a year when specifically authorized by City Council.  This 
direction came after colored lighting effects took place for the first time at the 
Astoria Column in October 2013 in an event organized by Columbia Memorial 
Hospital, the Friends of the Astoria Column, and the Parks and Recreation 
Department to light the Astoria Column Pink in recognition of Breast Cancer 
Awareness Month. This event was followed by a partnership between the 
Women’s Resource Center, the Clatsop County Domestic Violence Council, the 
Friends of the Astoria Column, and the Parks and Recreation Department to light 
the Astoria Column teal for the month of April 2014 in recognition of Sexual Assault 
Awareness and Child Abuse Prevention Month.  In partnership with the Domestic 
Violence Council, the Harbor and the Friends of the Astoria Column, the Parks and 
Recreation Department is requesting permission to change the lighting color on 
the Astoria Column to a teal hue for the month of April 2017 in recognition of 
Sexual Assault Awareness and Child Abuse Prevention Month.  It is recommended 
that City Council authorize the change in lighting at the Astoria Column to a teal 
hue for the month of April 2017 in recognition of Sexual Assault Awareness Month 
and Child Abuse Prevention Month.   

 
Item 7(e): Request by Richard Seppa to Remove Trees on City Property Adjacent to 

2904 Irving (Public Works) 
 

Richard Seppa, 2904 Irving Street, has submitted an application for permission to 
fell/cut tree(s) on City property.  The City-owned property is immediately to the 
north of Mr. Seppa's property.  The area of the City-owned property and right-of-
way is approximately two acres.  The City gave Mr. Seppa a permit in 2011 to cut 
and trim trees for three view corridors.  He is asking permission to re-establish one 
of the corridors which has regrown.  Included with this agenda item are exhibits 
showing the previously approved areas and the current area. 

 
The applicant had a certified arborist review the proposed activity for the permit 
the City issued in 2011.  In addition, because the property is within a known slide 
area, he also had a registered geologist review the City-owned property in regards 
to the impact that the tree removal would have on the slide area.  The geologist 
concluded that the tree removal would have no effect on reducing slope stability. 
Based on these reports, and from a technical standpoint, staff does not see any 
reason why the tree cutting should not be allowed.  The trees will be stumped with 
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no roots removed.  Should City Council agree to approve this request, staff highly 
recommends the following conditions be included in the permit: 

 
1) Applicant shall employ any erosion control measures recommended 

by the project arborist or geologist and take any other measures 
required to stabilize all disturbed areas and assure that new growth is 
fully established. 

 
2) Any trees with a 12" or greater Diameter at Breast Height (DBH) are 

limited to a 25% height reduction. 
 

It is recommended that Council consider approval of the request with the 
suggested conditions.  

 
Item 7(f): Request to Extend Moratorium on Lane Rental Fees Charged to North Coast 

Swim Club and the Astoria School District (Parks) 
 

The Astoria Aquatic Center partners with the Astoria School District and the North 
Coast Swim Club (NCSC) to provide space within the lap pool for youth swim team 
members to practice. The Astoria Aquatic Center’s current lane rental fee is $25 
per lane per hour, but neither the Astoria School District nor the North Coast Swim 
Club can afford the $25 per hour rate due to the length of their practices and 
amount of space they require.  During the November 7, 2016 City Council 
meeting, staff suggested that in addition to our current $25 per lane per hour rental 
fee, an additional rental option specifically for youth swim teams to practice be 
added to the fee resolution at a reduced rate of $5 per lane per hour.  This rate 
would be contingent upon the rented space being used by youth swim teams for 
the purpose of practicing for a minimum of 100 hours per year and that all 
participants would be required to purchase a monthly or daily pass. After public 
comment and a discussion by Council, City Council stated that private youth swim 
teams should pay less than $5 per lane per hour and declared a 60-day 
moratorium on lane rental fees at the Astoria Aquatic Center charged to the Astoria 
School District and North Coast Swim Club to allow staff time to re-negotiate with 
the organizations.  

 
City staff continued to meet with the North Coast Swim Club representatives 
during December 2016 and January 2017 to negotiate a mutually agreed fee.  
During the January 3, 2017 City Council meeting, City Council declared an 
additional 60-day moratorium on lane rental fees at the Astoria Aquatic Center 
charged to the Astoria School District and North Coast Swim Club to provide staff 
and City Council time to evaluate and discuss sustainable service levels of the 
Department.  A City Council work session dedicated to this topic is scheduled for 
March 8, 2017. Thus, staff is requesting an additional 60 day moratorium to 
receive further direction from Council followed by continued negotiations with the 
North Coast Swim Club.  It is recommended that Council extend the moratorium 
on lane rental fees charged to the North Coast Swim Club and the Astoria School 
District for an additional 60 days.  
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REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS 
 
Item 8(a): Ordinance Revising Legal Description to the Astor-West First Amendment 

(2nd reading & adoption) (Community Development) 
 

This ordinance received its first reading at the February 21 2017 Council meeting.  
The Astoria City Council approved an ordinance to expand the Astor West Urban 
Renewal Area on November 21, 2016.  After adoption, the amendment was sent to 
Clatsop County for recording.  The County Surveyor’s office noted an error on the 
legal description which is a requirement to establish the exact boundary of the 
amendment.  The contracted surveyor has made the corrections and the County 
Surveyor has approved as to form.  The City Attorney has recommended 
readopting the First Amendment through a revised ordinance.  No other changes 
to the ordinance are proposed and the City Attorney has also approved as to form.  
It is recommended that the City Council hold a second reading and readopt the 
ordinance regarding the First Amendment to the Astor West Urban Renewal Plan. 

 
Item 8(b): Liquor License Application from Sundeep & Ekam LLC, dba Astoria Mini 

Mart, Located at 95 W. Marine Drive, for a Change of Ownership for an Off-
Premises Sales with Fuel Pumps License (Finance) 

 
A Liquor License Application has been filed by Sundeep & Ekam LLC, dba Astoria 
Mini Mart, located at 95 W. Marine Drive, for a Change of Ownership for an Off-
Premises Sales with Fuel Pumps License.  The appropriate departments have 
reviewed the application and it is recommended that Council consider approval of 
the application. 

 
Item 8(c): Liquor License Application from LaPlante LLC, dba Fulio’s, Located at 1149 

Commercial Street, for a Change of Ownership for a Full On-Premises Sales 
License and an Off-Premises Sales License (Finance) 

 
A Liquor License Application has been filed by LaPlante LLC, dba Fulio’s, located 
at 1149 Commercial Street, for a Change of Ownership for a Full On-Premises 
Sales License and an Off-Premises Sales License.  The appropriate departments 
have reviewed the application and it is recommended that Council consider 
approval of the application. 

 
Item 8(d): Resolution Reaffirming the City of Astoria’s Policy of Inclusivity (City 

Council) 
 

This proposed resolution was added to the February 21, 2017 City Council 
agenda.  After consideration by the City Council, it was decided that the City 
Attorney and staff should review the draft resolution to determine if there were any 
conflicts or concerns.  City Attorney Henningsgaard prepared the revised draft to 
respond to a concern identified form the Municipal Court.  Court dockets are public 
records and ICE had requested to receive those when issued.  The earlier draft 
would have prohibited the Municipal Court in providing the docket to ICE which 
would be in conflict with open records law.  Council also determined the resolution 
should be returned to the March 6, 2017 meeting for further discussion.   







 
                                                             
 
CITY OF ASTORIA CITY COUNCIL ANNUAL UPDATE. MARCH 6, 2017 

CEDR & Clatsop Community College Small Business Development Center 
Results for 2016. 

 
2016 performance recap:                                                                  

 

Counseling Clients: 
145 (FREE AND CONFIDENTIAL) 
Counseling Hours: 1013 
Long Term Client: 56 (5+Hours of advising) 
Training Events: 45 
Training Attendees: 320 
Total Jobs Created: 83. Jobs Retained. 88.  
Capital Formation: $532,114.00 
Business Starts: 9 
 -In 2016, David Reid took over as the lead advisor for the CCC SBDC, and has had a significant 
impact to our Center this past year. In addition, David traveled to Orlando, Florida for the national SBDC 
conference in September, which served as a tremendous professional development opportunity for David, 
and he shared the tools of the conference with the entire staff. 
-Walt Postlewait, Executive Vice-President for Craft 3, joined our team as the CCC SBDC Small 
Business Management Program Manager in September. This program has been a key component of 
our small business program for over 30 years, and we are so excited that someone with Walt's business 
experience and acumen has joined us to serve the small business community! 
-Bill Musemeche, Sally Lemond and Mark Redwine continue to serve us as part-time SBDC advisors, 
funded in part by the generous contributions of the business community through CEDR membership, as 
we provide FREE and CONFIDENTIAL advising while paying our advisors. 
-Jorge Gutierrez also continues to serve as a part-time SBDC advisor serving the Hispanic clients in 
Clatsop County. Jorge and I attended an all-day training workshop in November at Clackamas Community 
College that covered Best Practices for serving this very important growing Hispanic population. 
 
-Tammy Lambert joined us in July after the retirement of Penny Rogers, who served the college and 
CEDR/SBDC so well over her many years at the college, and we wish her well on her retirement. We are 
very thankful for Tammy's upbeat and can do personality, while also bringing her institutional knowledge 
of the college process and culture to South County CCC/CEDR.  



-Our 2016-17 signature CCC SBDC SBM (Small Business Management) Class has 12 businesses enrolled, 
and 14 attendees. 
-We were so honored to have Congresswoman Suzanne Bonamici present our 2015-16 Small Business 
Management Program businesses with completion certificates at the June 2nd "graduation" held at the 
CCC/CEDR South County Center in Seaside. 
-We are organizing and hosting four of our sister SBDC centers at regional training in Astoria this spring: 
Chemeketa, Linn-Benton, Oregon Coast, and Tillamook Bay Community College SBDC’s. 
  
Highlights of 2016: 
-CEDR Awards Event March, 2016 CEDR county-wide business awards event at the Loft at the Red 
Building in Astoria with over 180 business and community leaders in attendance. Ten awards were given 
out to businesses from throughout Clatsop County. CEDR co-founder and past President Skip Hauke was 
given a special service award from Senator Betsy Johnson for his years of service to CEDR, which 
continues to this day. 
 2017 event will be held on Wednesday, March 22nd, at the Seaside Convention Center. Save the 
Date! Starts at 5:30 PM. 
 
-CEDR and the local WorkSource Oregon office spearheaded the Clatsop County High School Career 
& Job Fair at the Clatsop County Fairgrounds on April 5th with 68 employers participating, and over 
600 students. Also raised over $7,400 from businesses and the school districts to feed the kid's lunch. 
Plans are to expand this for next year to include a career & job fair for the adult job seekers in the 
afternoon after the high schools have departed. 
 
 For 2017, the Clatsop Job & Career Fair has been moved up to February 22nd to accommodate the 
hiring needs of the business community. Seven high schools will be participating this year, including 
Ilwaco and Naselle High School, with 715 students coming.  
The event has ALSO been extended to include a 2:00-4:00 pm adult job seeker portion, including our 
CCC students. Many volunteers work to make this happen!  
And additional funding was secured to cover expenses from the business community, and the Clatsop 
County School Superintendents. Thank you! 
 
-CEDR and Col-Pac have been spearheading an Affordable/Available Housing Task Force for Clatsop 
County, with public and private partners. The focus now is project-based, with the participation of the 
Governors Regional Solutions Team, CEDR, and the entities the project falls under geographical 
boundaries.  
All elected officials and our government partners in Clatsop County and the state of Oregon need to be 
committed to addressing this problem, and work together on solutions.  
Progress is coming. 
 
-Advance Astoria Initiative 
I serve on the core steering committee of the Advance Astoria Economic Development Initiative, 
representing CEDR and the broader Economic Development Strategies and Business Clusters of Clatsop 
County. As always, CEDR and the Clatsop Community College Small Business Development Center work 
hand in hand with the City of Astoria, City Manager Brett Estes, and Director of Community Development 
Department Kevin Cronin in working with local businesses to advance the local economy.  
Note that Nancy Ferber has done a stellar job in communicating new business starts in Astoria to CCC 
SBDC lead advisor David Reid and myself that may lead the business to take advantage of the FREE and 
CONFIDENTIAL advising available through the CCC SBDC. 



-ADHDA Business Development Committee 
CEDR has been part of the ADHDA “Biz Dev” committee for several years. Currently, SBDC lead advisor 
David Reid serves as chair of this very important committee, and I continue to serve on the committee. 
We are in the process of rolling out the “public” portion of the “Downtown Astoria Cluster Analysis” 
through outreach meetings coming up soon. 
 
-CPP. Columbia-Pacific Preservation Committee 
CEDR is a founding member of this committee along with the City of Astoria and Clatsop Community 
College’s Historic Preservation Program. Focus is Economic Advancement of the Historic Preservation 
Cluster in Astoria, and our region. (Note that Kevin Cronin and I were featured co-presenters on “Project 
Planning” at the Statewide Main Street Workshop in Astoria on September 16th at the Judge Boyington 
building.) 
 
AMCCO (Astoria Marine Construction Company) 
Clatsop County and CEDR have been partners for years in trying to find a solution to the environmental 
issues facing AMCCO.  
DEQ responded on September 29th to the CEDR boards earlier letter, and approved a five-year delay 
of the cleanup, acknowledging the extreme hardship this will create for our local fishing fleet and others 
if AMCCO is forced to close.  
While this was very positive news, the solutions are very complex and expensive, but we will continue to 
work together to find a hopeful short and long-term solution.  
 
 
 
-CFEDC (Clatsop Forestry Economic Development Committee). I serve as Chairman of this committee. 
We updated the County Commissioners at the June commission meeting the importance of this sector in 
our regional economy.  $23.5M has been distributed from Oregon Department of Forestry (ODF) to 
Clatsop County from timber harvests this year, which directly funds schools, law enforcement, roads, 
Clatsop Community College, and much more.  
The 26th annual leader's tour was held on Wednesday, October 5th, with one of the largest participation of 
citizens and leaders in its history.   
This sector continues to be 30% of our economic base. 
 
-Clatsop Community College Strategic Plan. 
 Under the leadership of CCC President Chris Breitmeyer, I have been assigned the role of "External 
Chair" for Clatsop Community College's strategic plan, working with the business community and leaders 
in the community to ascertain the current and future needs and programs needed for the economic and 
educational growth of our region. JoAnn Zahn, VP of Operations, serves as "Internal Chair" for the 
project. We are leading meetings gathering data and information, which will be reviewed with the College 
Board, who will set the direction with our input and involvement as a campus community, and the 
community at large. 
 
-S.T.E.M Partnership. 
I serve as the business voice on the Northwest Regional STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering and 
Math) partnership, a cross-section group of individuals & School Districts in Clatsop, Columbia, Tillamook 
and western Washington counties. The purpose of the group is to determine regional priorities and action 
planning for STEM and CTE (Career Technical Education) education that will grow economic development 
in our region. We have held several very productive meetings, with results forthcoming in 2017-18. 



 
-Fishing/Seafood Processing. CEDR is working with OSU Extension and key employers in this sector to 
form a committee similar to the CFEDC committee to showcase the importance of the seafood and 
seafood processing industry to our regional economy. We hope to have a "Leaders Tour" this spring. 
 
-OSU ECAN Committee. (Extension Citizens Advisory Committee.) 
I was honored to be selected to represent Clatsop County as a member of the OSU Extension Citizens 
Advisory Committee, and also serve on the steering committee representing the entire Oregon Coast. I 
will report on the OSU legislative days I will be attending in Salem on March 1st and March 2nd in my 
next update, and plan to be a vocal advocate for our rural region. 
 
-CEDR Private Sector Membership Initiative. 68 private sector partners. This continues to grow. We 
appreciate the business community financial support here, which directly funds 
the FREE and CONFIDENTIAL support provided by the Clatsop Community College Small Business 
Development Center and the many workshops, as well as the CCC SBDC Small Business Management 
program. 
  
-I continue to write monthly business articles published in the Coast River Business Journal for the 
business community. 
  
-CEDR is an active advisory member of the Astoria-Warrenton Chamber of Commerce Board, a member 
of the Seaside Chamber of Commerce, Cannon Beach Chamber, ADHDA, SDDA, and attend the WMM 
(Wednesday Morning Meetings) meetings in Cannon Beach. 
  
-I continue to serve as the Clatsop County "Enterprise Zone" manager. 
 
-In the volunteer area, I serve as the current President of the Rotary Club of Seaside and continue to 
serve on the Board of the Astoria Regatta Association. 
 

 

The economy continues to improve, but we all need to work more collaboratively together on 
addressing the lack of housing throughout all of Clatsop County at all levels; from affordable to 
workforce to market rate housing.  
 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted. 
 
Kevin Leahy 
Executive Director: CEDR/CCC SBDC 
Email: kleahy@clatsopcc.edu      Direct: 503-338-2342       Visit our CEDR Website clatsoped.com 
 

mailto:kleahy@clatsopcc.edu
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CITY OF ASTORIA      CITY COUNCIL JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS  
City Council Chambers 
February 6, 2017 
 
A regular meeting of the Astoria Common Council was held at the above place at the hour of 7:00 pm. 
 
Councilors Present: Nemlowill, Jones, Price, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear. 
 
Councilors Excused: None 
 
Staff Present: City Manager Estes (via telephone), Community Development Director Cronin, Parks and 
Recreation Director Cosby, Finance Director Brooks, Fire Chief Ames, Assistant City Manager/Police Chief 
Johnston, Public Works Director Cook, Engineer Harrington, Support Engineer Moore, Library Director Pearson, 
and City Attorney Henningsgaard. The meeting is recorded and will be transcribed by ABC Transcription 
Services, Inc.  
 
REPORTS OF COUNCILORS 

 
 Item 3(a): Councilor Nemlowill reported that Director Cronin did a great job putting together the 
Advance Astoria forum at the Red Building, which had terrific attendance. It was neat to hear from the panelists 
that there are micro manufacturing opportunities in Astoria, and learn that the community could do things other 
than brew beer. City Council has a goal pertaining to disaster resiliency and she believed it was interesting that 
Astor Elementary School was also doing its own resiliency training. The school is looking for people who are 
trained in medical, mental health, and Spanish. A neighborhood meeting has been scheduled for March 6th. The 
school is also looking for people with expertise or who can provide shelter in the event of an earthquake. 
 
 Item 3(b): Councilor Brownson reported that he attended the Advance Astoria community meeting, 
which he believed was put together well. The entire City Council attended and it was interesting for him to 
experience the full Council at a non-public meeting. He thanked the library for hosting the Homeless in the Land 
of Plenty event. He and Mayor LaMear participated in the event. Issues with the homeless are serious and 
difficult to solve and the two-hour event did not get close to scratching the surface. He also attended Court 
Appointed Special Advocate’s (CASA) fundraiser at Fort George. CASA is a volunteer program that represents 
juveniles in court, which is a very worthy cause. On Thursday at Three Cups of Coffee, he would host a Meet the 
Councilor event beginning at 4:00 pm. The event will be an opportunity to talk to him, ask him questions, or learn 
more about him. 
 
 Item 3(c): Councilor Price congratulated the women of the Astoria Women’s March Committee, their 
volunteer safety monitors, the Downtown Astoria merchants, and Astoria Police Department for organizing and 
managing a very successful march on January 21st. Over 1,300 women, children, and men attended. Anyone 
interested in continuing with grass roots activism could find a good start with Indivisible North Coast Oregon. The 
Astoria Downtown Historic District Association (ADHDA) hosted a volunteer appreciation night where several 
well-deserved and cleverly named awards were given out. Ray Merritt won the Pat Award. The Chamber of 
Commerce held its George Awards, where the award for outstanding community service was given to three 
Astorians. Award recipient Sarah Meyer has been involved in many things over the years, most recently with the 
American Association of University Women (AAUW) and Sarah’s Old Photos. Award recipient Greg Newenhoff 
is co-owner of City Lumber and is restoring the Flavel House and Award recipient Myrle Bruner organized the 
Christmas food basket event. She attended the Warming Center’s board meeting. The center is facing some 
challenges, but they should be applauded for being open 105 consecutive days. The center will close on March 
1st and will begin working with City staff and neighbors to find a good path forward for next winter. Last week, 
she was in Washington, DC visiting the offices of several representatives. She spent time with Senator 
Bonamici’s Chief Legislative Representative Allison Smith. They talked about Federal Emergency Management 
Agency (FEMA) and the candidate for Secretary of Education. Senator Bonamici is on the Education Committee 
and Councilor Price gave her regards for standing firm for democracy. When she returned to Astoria, she 
noticed that Marine Drive could use some attention. She planned to discuss this with the Community 
Development Department and the ADHDA. The Art Walk will be held over the weekend from 5:00 pm to 8:00 
pm. She encouraged everyone to support local businesses and see what the local arts and institutions give to 
downtown. She noted that her entire outfit was purchased downtown. 
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 Item 3(d): Councilor Jones thanked Director Pearson for remodeling the Flag Room at the library. 
The room is much more flexible and is open for longer hours now, which makes the room more useful for many 
community organizations. He attended the Chamber banquet for the first time and thanked Skip Hauke for a 
great event. He was impressed by how many local businesses, non-profits, and other agencies come together to 
acknowledge the community’s volunteers who do so much to make Astoria a great place. 
 
 Item 3(e): Mayor LaMear reported that the Women’s March was very emotional and a big success. 
The best part was that everyone was peaceful and positive. She was proud to be a part of the event. Following 
the homelessness meeting at the library, she attended Project Homeless Connect, which is an annual project 
held at the Seaside Convention Center. About 30 different groups who help the homeless in some way set up 
booths and homeless people are able to get things like identification, veteran benefits, healthcare, housing, food, 
dental care, and haircuts. She looks forward to participating in the event every year because the services make 
many people happy. She serves on the Columbia River Estuary Task Force (CREST) Board. CREST does a lot 
of behind-the-scenes work on both sides of the river. They recently restored a salmon habitat by replacing a 
culvert near the Megler Bridge so the salmon could get upstream from the river. 
 
CHANGES TO AGENDA.  There were no changes. 
 
PRESENTATIONS 
 

Item 5(a): Advance Astoria Project Update (Community Development) 
 
Director Cronin gave a PowerPoint presentation updating Council on Advance Astoria, the City’s first economic 
development strategy. He reviewed the project’s goals and objectives, funding, community partners, public 
participation methods, data collected, and work completed so far. The project is about half way complete, on 
time, and on budget. He listed next steps, briefly described the recommendation and adoption process, and 
noted how the economic development strategy would be implemented. Advance Astoria continues to seek 
feedback so the project can continue in the right direction. 
 
Councilor Nemlowill confirmed the City would use the economic development strategy to update the 
Comprehensive Plan, identify the best way to leverage Urban Renewal funds and DEQ [29:48] funds, and 
identify the best businesses to grow jobs over the next five years. She asked what the City’s role would be. 
Director Cronin said the City’s role would be defined over the next six months and draft recommendations would 
be submitted to City Council. The City could create an office incubator or maker space, for example. 
 
Councilor Nemlowill stated she like the idea of a maker space that related to the foodie cluster. There are many 
opportunities with local food manufacturing and a maker space could compliment existing businesses without 
taking away from other maker spaces. Director Cronin noted that he planned to map the locations of the 
commercial kitchens. He has not yet spoken with the North Coast Food Web, but wanted to find out how much 
their new commercial kitchen was being used and if the community could support another commercial kitchen. 
The North Coast Housing Authority is considering making the kitchen in Uniontown Apartments available to the 
community. He wants more businesses to have the opportunity to tinker with and develop food products.  
 
Councilor Nemlowill believed the North Coast Food Web’s kitchen was used primarily for cooking classes, which 
are very popular. However, she did not believe there was any place for small-scale food producers or local 
farmers to process and package commercial food items. This seems like a niche that needs to be filled. She 
was glad Staff was looking at rural goods that could be sold outside of the community. She believed the craft 
brewing industry has been successful because it does not have to rely on seasonal sales.  
 
Councilor Jones asked if Staff had identified the factors that were keeping small and medium businesses from 
locating in Astoria. He also wanted to know if there were obstacles to economic diversification that the City 
should be working on. Director Cronin said Staff has not done that research yet. He explained that certain 
challenges come with being a rural economy and Astoria has decided not to complete a recruitment strategy. 
However, if the community decides to go after a certain type of business, he is aware of what it will take to talk to 
those businesses about coming to Astoria. Best practices for economic development, retention, and expansion 
focus on existing businesses. 
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Councilor Jones believed it would be interesting to find out what would convince a business to come to Astoria 
over another location, like better transportation services or a remodeled library. Director Cronin added that Staff 
is not receiving inquiries from businesses looking for new sites. However, Staff needs to identify available sites in 
case they do begin receiving phone calls from businesses. 
 
Councilor Jones asked if Staff was aware of any opportunities for the high school’s vocational training program 
to partner with the community college and track local youth who take local living wage jobs. Director Cronin 
confirmed he had spoken with School Superintendent Craig Hoppes. Also, Kevin Leahy has been discussing 
opportunities as part of the college’s strategic planning. It is great that all three entities are thinking along the 
same lines, but he needs to meet with Mr. Hoppes, Mr. Leahy, and Chris Breitmeyer to decide who will do what. 
He looks forward to developing agreements with community partners. 
 
Councilor Price said the food niche was very important to Astoria. She believed that in addition to farming crops, 
small family farms were raising grass fed, grain free animals that butchers in Astoria would love to process. The 
products could be sold locally or exported. She also believed the textile and fiber arts industry could use some 
assistance growing their businesses. The arts do not generally provide living wage jobs with career ladders, but 
she would like the arts considered in some way. Director Cronin noted the advisory committee discussed a 
“Made in Astoria” label. He did not mention the apparel industry in the presentation, but said he was tracking the 
industry because he believed there were opportunities. He is excited to figure out how to partner with the apparel 
industry. 
 
Mayor LaMear called for public comments. 
 
Patsy Oser said if the City wants to attract companies, the housing problem needs to be resolved because there 
is no place for people to live. 
 
Mayor LaMear noted that affordable housing would be discussed at the next work session. Works sessions are 
now being held the second Wednesday of each month from 9:00 am to 11:00 am at City Hall in Council 
Chamber. 
 

Item 5(b): Skip Hauke of Astoria-Warrenton Chamber of Commerce 
 
Skip Hauke, 92732 Deer Valley Road, Astoria, presented an update on services provided by the Chamber of 
Commerce in 2016 and 2017, which was included in the Agenda Packet. He briefly discussed the Lower 
Columbia Tourism Committee’s (LCTC) role and explained how marketing benefits the entire north coast. The 
Astoria Warrenton area is number one in the state in the percentage of increase in transient room tax dollars, 
which were more than $2 million in 2016. Astoria’s share of room taxes in 2016 were over $1.6 million, a 17 
percent increase over the previous year. This money is added to the General Fund and the Promote Astoria 
Fund and provides a good return on the City’s investment. He noted that marketing is only done during the off-
season and shoulder season, so traffic issues during the summer are a result of people coming to Astoria on 
their own. He shared statistics about the tourism industry, citing employment numbers, transient room tax dollars 
collected, and visitor spending in the area. He also noted that the Chamber directs Goonies fans to the museum 
and is no longer marketing the Goonies house. He presented Council with a supplement that clarified some of 
the financial information contained in the Agenda Packet and made travel brochures available to the public. He 
asked City Council to consider funding the Chamber with a percentage of room tax dollars because it would 
save them a lot of paperwork. 
 
Councilor Jones asked what the average hotel occupancy was in the off-season. He also wanted to know if 
people stayed in Seaside and Cannon Beach when Astoria’s hotels were full in the summer. Mr. Hauke said the 
hotels do not share occupancy information with the Chamber. Additionally, the Chamber only receives a total 
amount of room tax dollars and does not know how much comes from each hotel. He believed occupancy rates 
were high in the summer and that wintertime occupancy rates were increasing. 
 
Councilor Nemlowill said she liked the idea of paying a percentage. The Budget Committee spends the most 
time discussing the Promote Astoria Fund and it makes sense for the Chamber to receive funds based on room 
tax dollars. The City puts about half of the room tax dollars in the General Fund and she wanted more 
information on the rest. 
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Mayor LaMear confirmed there were no public comments. 
 
CONSENT CALENDAR 
 
The following items were presented on the Consent Calendar: 

6(a) City Council Minutes of 1/3/17 
6(b) City Council Minutes of 1/17/17 
6(c) Boards and Commission Minutes 

(1) Library Board Minutes of 11/29/16 
6(d) Memorandum of Understanding Between Clatsop County and the Cities of Astoria, Seaside, and 

Warrenton for Cooperation in the Provision of Library Services (Library) 
6(e) Resolution Amending City of Astoria nondiscrimination Policy (City Manager) 
6(f) Oregon Infrastructure Finance Authority (IFA) Storm Damage Grant Acceptance (Public Works) 
6(g) FEMA Emergency Shoreline Erosion Project Construction Contract Award (Public Works) 
6(h) Veterans and War Memorial Grant Application to Restore the Doughboy Monument (Parks) 
6(i) Authorization to Enter into an Agreement with Greenworks P.C. to Produce Site-Specific Park Plans at 

Shively and McClure Parks (Parks) 
 
Councilor Nemlowill requested Item 6(h) be removed for further discussion. 
 
City Council Action: Motion made by Councilor Price, seconded by Councilor Nemlowill, to approve Items 6 (a), 
(b), (c), (d), (e), (f), (g), and (i) of the Consent Calendar. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Councilors Price, 
Jones, Nemlowill, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear; Nays: None. 
 

Item 6(h): Veterans and War Memorial Grant Application to Restore the Doughboy Monument 
(Parks) 

 
Councilor Nemlowill stated that during the Parks master planning process, the City learned some of the 
restrooms are very susceptible to vandalism, which costs the City a lot of money. This proposal includes 
replacing the plumbing and she questioned whether this restroom should be restored rather than replaced with a 
new vandal proof restroom. Assistant City Manager Johnston stated he had spoken to Director Cosby about this 
and learned the Parks Department would be installing vandal proof restroom fixtures as part of this project. 
Staff’s intent is to retain the historic nature of the structure while utilizing crime prevention techniques. Director 
Cosby added that Staff has communicated heavily with City Council about the large amount of restroom 
vandalism over the years. However, restroom vandalism has dropped drastically in the last year, which she 
believed was due to the Warming Center being open. At the Doughboy Monument, most of the plumbing will be 
moved to the opposite side of the building and all new fixtures will be vandal proof. 
 
Councilor Nemlowill asked if Assistant City Manager Johnston, as the Police Chief, was satisfied with crime 
prevention efforts in the Doughboy restrooms after speaking with Director Cosby. Assistant City Manager 
Johnston believed the Parks Department would need to strike a balance between the historic nature of the 
facility and vandalism. Many times over the years, he and Director Cosby have discussed the costs incurred 
when porcelain equipment had to be replaced over and over. He was confident that vandal proof measures were 
a priority for the Parks Department. 
 
Councilor Nemlowill stated she would support putting money into this project if staff believed it would be 
worthwhile, but she needed to hear from Director Cosby. Director Cosby said funding this project was absolutely 
worth it and receiving grant money to help fund the project allowed Staff to prioritize the project. This is a very 
competitive grant and the small $3,000 match will come from the Urban Renewal Fund. Most importantly, the 
historic preservation program students will provide the labor. She definitely supports the project because the City 
will not have to spend any cash on it. 
 
City Council Action: Motion made by Councilor Nemlowill, seconded by Councilor Brownson to approve Item 6 
(h) of the Consent Calendar. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Councilors Price, Jones, Nemlowill, Brownson, 
and Mayor LaMear; Nays: None. 
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REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS 
 

Item 7(a): Ordinance Revising City Code Section 5.810 Providing for Identification of 
Dangerous Animals; Appeals; Restrictions Pending Appeal (2nd reading & adoption) 
(Police) 

 
This ordinance received its first reading at the January 17, 2017 City Council meeting. Staff is recommending a 
change to the dangerous animals’ ordinance. The change creates a burden of proof in appeal hearings related 
to the classification of a dangerous animal. There are two other changes proposed as well. One eliminates the 
requirement for signed written statements allowing for recorded statements as well. The other is to repair a 
typographical issue in the ordinance. It is recommended that Council conduct the second reading and adopt the 
proposed ordinance. 
 
Director Brooks conducted the second reading of the ordinance. 
 
City Council Action: Motion made by Councilor Jones, seconded by Councilor Price to adopt the ordinance 
revising City Code Section 5.810 Providing for the Identification of Dangerous Animals; Appeals; Restrictions 
Pending Appeal. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Councilors Price, Jones, Nemlowill, Brownson, and Mayor 
LaMear; Nays: None. 
 

Item 7(b): Ordinance Amending City Code Section 1.964A Pertaining to City Manager’s 
Spending Authority (2nd reading & adoption) (City Council) 

 
The first reading of this ordinance was held at the January 17, 2017 City Council meeting. At the January 6, 2017 
goal setting session, there was discussion regarding the City Manager’s spending authority, which is currently 
set at $10,000. This amount has been in place since 1999. There was discussion from Council members to 
increase that limit to $50,000. Spending authorities for managers in our area are as follows: 
 

• Warrenton ...........$25,000 •  Seaside ............$50,000 
• Clatsop County.....$30,000 • Cannon Beach ....$50,000 

 
At the request of Council, an ordinance revision has been prepared for consideration and is attached to this 
memorandum. In addition to replacing the $10,000 amount with $50,000, the reference to bulk fuel has been 
deleted since the new spending authority would accommodate those purchases. It should be noted that the 
City’s purchasing ordinance will continue to dictate how bids, solicitations, and purchases will be made. In 
discussing the spending authority revision with City Attorney Henningsgaard, he noted that a subsequent review 
of the purchasing ordinance may be in order to better align the manager’s spending authority with that code and 
to better align the City purchasing ordinance with changes in State statutes. Staff will begin review of the City’s 
purchasing codes. If the City Council is in agreement with the proposed change in spending authority for the City 
Manager’s spending authority, it is recommended that Council hold a second reading and adopt the proposed 
ordinance. 
 
Director Pearson conducted the second reading of the ordinance. 
 
City Council Action: Motion made by Councilor Nemlowill, seconded by Councilor Brownson to adopt the 
ordinance amending City Code Section 1.964A pertaining to City Manager’s Spending Authority. Motion carried 
unanimously. Ayes: Councilors Price, Jones, Nemlowill, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear; Nays: None. 
 

Item 7(c): Waterfront Bridges Replacement Project (6th – 11th Streets) Funding Update and 
Loan Application (Public Works) 

 
In September 2014, the City entered into an Intergovernmental Agreement with the Oregon Department of 
Transportation (ODOT) for the design phase of the Waterfront Bridges Replacement Project that will replace six 
bridge structures. In April 2015, OBEC Consulting Engineers, Inc., (OBEC) was hired by ODOT as the 
engineering design consultant. OBEC has performed design to 60 percent completion. City Staff and ODOT staff 
are currently reviewing 60 percent design submittal. An updated project cost estimate indicates the construction 
cost increased slightly with the design refinement from the 30 percent submittal (see table below). As the project 
design has advanced, costs that are not reimbursed through ODOT have also been characterized. The two 
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major City expenses are utility relocations (sewer and water) and repairs to the 11th Street extension outside the 
project limits to achieve highway load capacity. These expenses are currently estimated at $337,000 and must 
be paid solely by the City. 
 
The cost estimate prepared by OBEC is based on the results of investigations, research, and a much better 
understanding of the site conditions and constraints than when the project was originally scoped in 2013. Based 
on OBEC’s analysis, a large part of the cost increase is attributed to deep bedrock that was discovered during 
the geotechnical explorations and larger project area that is necessary to connect the new structure to existing 
structures. OBEC estimates that the project funding needs to be increased by $2,189,412 ($224,853 City 
match). The project team is working with ODOT to confirm their support of the 60% design submittal, then a 
request to increase funding will be submitted. 
 
The total estimated City funds contributed to this project is estimated to be $1,698,548. To date, the City has 
contributed $242,987 from Surface Transportation Program (STP) funds. The remaining match $1,455,561 will 
need to be a loan that will be paid back by the City’s future STP funds. STP Funds, which are managed by 
ODOT, are federal fuel tax dollars that are available to local agencies for transportation projects. Since 2008 the 
City has received between $100,000 and $112,000 annually in STP funds. 
 

    ODOT 
  Funding 

 30% Design 
Cost Estimate 

 60% Design 
Cost Estimate 

ODOT Bridge Program Grant --------------- $8,512,685   $10,702,097   $11,018,975 
City Funds --------------------------------------- $   974,315   $  1,224,903   $  1,698,548 
PROJECT COST------------------------------- $9,487,000   $11,927,000   $12,717,523 
Annual Payment on 25-year Loan, 
   3.5 % Interest --------------------------------- 

 
$     54,000 

 
  $      79,000 

 
  $       89,000 

 
A public open house was held at City Hall on December 14th to share information about the project’s proposed 
surface design features and discuss opinions. A comment card was provided for written comments, which 
included options to vote for the pedestal styles and concrete bridge color. In general, the comments were 
supportive of the project and its appearance. At the November 21st Council meeting, City Staff was authorized to 
submit the above options to ODOT for consideration with the basalt rock pedestals being the City’s preferred 
alternative and the board-formed concrete as the second choice. ODOT staff is currently preparing 
documentation and recommendations to submit to the State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) for their review 
and concurrence. Council will be presented with these options for a final decision. It is recommended that 
Council authorize submitting an application to the Business Oregon Infrastructure Finance Authority for loan 
funding to provide the remaining match funds for the Waterfront Bridges Replacement Project in the amount of 
$1,455,561. 
 
City Support Engineer Moore gave a brief presentation updating City Council on funding and the most recent 
public meeting held for the Waterfront Bridges Replacement Project, which was included in the agenda packet. 
 
Mayor LaMear asked how accurate the 60 percent design was and if there would be an 80 or 100 percent 
design. Engineer Moore explained that Staff begins with a concept plan and a 30 to 40 percent contingency. As 
the design develops, contingencies are reduced. The 60 percent design has a 15 percent contingency because 
Staff knows more about the project now. She believed this was in line with the original plan, but the project team 
would continue to look for ways to keep project costs low. 
 
Mayor LaMear confirmed the loan amount being request was the maximum amount the City could afford. She 
asked what would happen if project costs exceed this amount. Engineer Moore stated the City would need to 
make some difficult decisions, like eliminating one of the bridges from the project. The City will be leveraged as 
much as possible with STP funds and it would be possible to use other funds; however, this proposal for a 25-
year loan is the least drastic alternative. 
 
Councilor Nemlowill confirmed that all of the upgrades planned for 11th Street would be on public property. 
Engineer Moore added that the project ends at the northern limits of the trestle and the rest of the dock is left to 
the private property owner. 
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Councilor Price asked if the 3.5 percent interest rate was guaranteed. Engineer Moore said no, the percentage is 
a conservative estimate based on past experience with IFA. 
 
Councilor Price said at the open house, she had a discussion with several people about the Murase Plan, 
featuring the riverfront and the basalt rock. Staff had indicated the City could still scale back after their designs 
were approved. 
 
Mayor LaMear called for public comments. 
 
An audience member asked how much the original grant was for. Engineer Moore said ODOT is currently 
obligated to fund $8,512,685 of the project. 
 
City Council Action: Motion made by Councilor Price, seconded by Councilor Nemlowill to authorize Staff to 
submit an application to the Business Oregon Infrastructure Finance Authority for loan funding to provide the 
remaining match funds for the Waterfront Bridges Replacement Project in the amount of $1,455,561. Motion 
carried unanimously. Ayes: Councilors Price, Jones, Nemlowill, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear; Nays: None. 
 
NEW BUSINESS & MISCELLANEOUS, PUBLIC COMMENTS (NON-AGENDA) 
 
John Goodenberger, 856 Harrison, Number 2, Astoria, said he wanted to publicly recognize Frank Preusser for 
playing a significant role in the city and requested that City Council write a letter to that effect. Mr. Preusser was 
the lead conservation scientist for the J. Paul Getty Museum and the Los Angeles County Museum of Art. He 
also worked on the Dead Sea Scrolls, Queen Nefatari’s Tomb, and a sphinx. In 1995, Mr. Preusser led a crew of 
14 to restore the Astoria Column. His staff included Claire Dean of Portland, Tom Melvin of Chicago, and 
Jonathan Taggert of Astoria. The crew also included local artists Rebecca Rubens, Aretta Christie, and Roger 
McKay.  Mr. Preusser completed the massive project on time and on budget. When the project began, 80 
percent of the Column’s images were worn away. Without Mr. Preusser’s expertise and guidance 21 years ago, 
Astoria would not have had a base to work from when the Column was restored a year and a half ago. The 2015 
restoration was raised to a new level because Mr. Preusser laid the groundwork for the approach. Working for 
Mr. Preusser was like getting a master’s degree in conservation. He took a team approach, spoke with his team 
as equals, had good discussions, and readily shared his knowledge. Mr. Preusser passed away last month and 
he requested a letter of acknowledgement and/or sympathy be sent from City Council to his wife, Margarete in 
Los Angeles. 
 
Mayor LaMear confirmed Mrs. Preusser’s contact information and said he was godfather of the Column. She 
added that City Council would be happy to send a letter. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:22 pm to convene the Astoria Development 
Commission meeting.  
 
ATTEST:       APPROVED: 
 
 
 
              
Finance Director City Manager  
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CITY OF ASTORIA      CITY COUNCIL JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS  
City Council Chambers 
February 8, 2017 
 
A work session of the Astoria Common Council was held at the above place at the hour of 9:00 am. 
 
Councilors Present: Nemlowill, Jones, Price, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear. 
 
Councilors Excused: None 
 
Staff Present: City Manager Estes, Community Development Director Cronin, Parks and Recreation Director 
Cosby, Finance Director Brooks, and Police Chief Johnston. The meeting is recorded and will be transcribed by 
ABC Transcription Services, Inc.  
 
City Manager Estes announced the retirement of Julie Yuill, Executive Secretary to the City Manager, and Sherri 
Williams, Administrative Assistant for the Community Development Department. He noted details about their 
careers with the City and thanked them for their service. Council and Staff shared recognitions, sentiments, and 
other parting comments. City Manager Estes stated the open positions would be published within the week. 
 
PRESENTATION BY MERINA & COMPANY, CPAS 
 
Financial Statement for City of Astoria and Urban Renewal Districts for Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 2016 
 
Director Brooks said Merina was the City’s auditor six years ago and Staff was happy to have them back. 
 
Tonya Moffitt, Merina & Company, LLP, introduced herself by sharing her history of working on Astoria’s audits. 
She described Merina’s auditing methods and presented the results of their audit on the FYE June 30, 2016 
financial statements for the City of Astoria and the Urban Renewal Districts. She also noted rule changes that 
impacted the City’s financial statements and auditing processes, and answered questions about accounting 
methods. Key points were as follows: 
• The Public Works Improvement Fund and the Combined Sewer Overflow Operations Fund were the only 

two funds that ended the year with a deficit.  
• Material adjustments to the City and Urban Renewal statements were needed due to Staff’s lack of control 

over year-end accrual records. In one instance, the City’s accounting methods conflicted with past auditors’ 
processes, which led to inaccurate reporting. The material adjustments corrected these inaccuracies. Staff 
was not responsible for the inaccurate reports, but the City has changed tracking methods and procedures 
to prevent this in the future. 

• Merina had a clean, unmodified opinion of the City’s financial statements. This is the highest financial 
statement opinion that Merina can give. 

 
Staff and Council noted how pleased they were with Merina’s diligent work. The audit was very detailed and 
thorough, which will make future audits easier. Ms. Moffitt added that she enjoyed working with Staff and invited 
Council to contact her anytime during the year if they have questions. 
 
Mayor LaMear thanked Director Brooks for always being available and diligent about making sure the City’s 
finances are in good shape. She also noted that City Council would now have work sessions on the second 
Wednesday of every month from 9:00 am to 11:00 am. 
 
AFFORDABLE HOUSING 
 
The City Council held a special work session on September 14, 2015 to discuss the Affordable Housing Study 
that was completed by the Community Development Department in support of the City Council’s goal setting for 
FY 14-15/15-16. At the work session, Staff presented background information, a Draft Problem Statement, case 
studies, and a range of short-term and long-term solutions to create more housing opportunities in Astoria. The 
City Council directed Staff to study the options in more detail and bring potential solutions back for review as part 
of an overall housing strategy. In November 2015, Staff presented an affordable housing strategy based on 
comments received at the work session. In July 2016, the City Council held a work session to review the 
progress. Over the last year, Staff has implemented various aspects of the strategy. 
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Director Cronin said Council received a progress update in January as part of the goal setting session, and Staff 
needed direction from Council on how to move forward with elements of the affordable housing strategy, 
particularly the construction excise tax.  
 
Councilor Nemlowill questioned whether it would encourage multifamily units given Astoria’s land supply. 
Director Cronin believed Councilor Nemlowill was referring to inclusionary zoning. He explained that inclusionary 
zoning applied to new multifamily housing projects, but the construction excise tax only applied to commercial 
and industrial properties. Multifamily units are not being produced in the city, so Staff did not believe the zoning 
would be beneficial. However, revenues from an excise tax could fund other City initiatives. Staff listed several 
ways the extra revenue could be used to promote affordable housing projects in Astoria. 
 
Councilor Nemlowill asked if a construction excise tax would discourage growth in commercial and industrial 
zones. Director Cronin explained the City has been collecting an excise tax, which funds school district facility 
improvements. He did not believe it would discourage development because contractors will benefit from the tax. 
City Manager Estes noted development review fees would be updated soon and it would be most efficient for 
Staff to implement an excise tax at the same time. 
 
Mayor LaMear said collecting data on vacant properties has led to the City receiving inquiries on these 
properties. Director Cronin added the database allows investors to make informed decisions about whether to 
buy a property for redevelopment. Staff provided detailed updates on some of the properties in the City’s 
database as well as other properties in the City. Staff would continue to provide Council with progress reports on 
these properties and the housing strategy. 
 
Councilor Jones noted the work done to date cites several reasons for the lack of development and asked if 
Staff knew of other contributing factors. Staff explained that the lack of available land and qualified contractors, 
as well as land prices, were part of the problem. Areas like Portland and Seattle have such a robust housing 
market that developers there have no reason to seek projects elsewhere. Also, rental rates in Astoria do not 
provide investors with the same return on investment as in other areas. 
 
Staff and Council briefly discussed opportunities to provide housing for college students. Staff has confirmed that 
employers and institutional partners have no interest in getting into the housing industry. 
 
Councilor Price believed there were opportunities to turn single-family units into multi-family units, which some 
developers in Astoria were taking advantage of; however, studio apartments, workforce housing, and single-
family residences were in short supply. She suggested Staff create a list of city-owned properties where multi-
family housing could be built, particularly near downtown. City Manager Estes noted the sale of city-owned 
properties has been a contentious issue over the years. Councilors Jones and Brownson supported the creation 
of such a list of properties. 
 
Councilor Brownson asked if there were any plans to redevelop the recently sold properties in the downtown 
area. Director Cronin said these sales would not impact housing because most of the properties on the market 
are commercial. Staff and Council briefly discussed a few commercial properties that had recently changed 
ownership or were under contract.  
 
Mayor LaMear stated that available residential units are not affordable for cannery or retail employees. The City 
needs to decide whether it should take responsibility for relieving the cost burden. And if so, how should the City 
do this with its limited funding? Staff explained Astoria’s goal is to provide housing for all income levels, but most 
cities focus on one particular income level. The City is not a housing developer, but could partner with other 
entities to provide opportunities. Revenues from a construction excise tax can be designated to any program or 
incentive that City Council chooses.  
 
Director Cronin updated Council on the upcoming development of the Uniontown Apartments, which would 
involve a partnership of several entities in the area.  
 
Councilor Nemlowill believed the City should play a role in providing affordable housing in response to the 
citizens concerns. The City’s costs are rising and there is not enough revenue to fully maintain the services the 
City offers. Residential growth will cost the City even more, but commercial and industrial growth brings in more 
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revenue than costs. Currently, commercial and industrial growth is stifled by residential growth because Astoria 
does not have enough housing for workers. Staff’s ideas will take time and the City is not a housing developer. 
Therefore, the City’s role should be to provide a framework for housing through the Comprehensive Plan and 
Development Code. She believed limiting short-term rentals in residential zones would prevent inflated housing 
prices and provide workforce housing. Currently, Astoria is losing available rental units to tourists and local 
residents could be living in these units. Local residents cannot afford to compete with the higher, short-term 
rental rates and short-term rentals have drastically changed housing market rates. The few people who are 
renting to tourists instead of the locals who need those units will corrupt the city. The City should require that all 
rental units be rented for 30 days or longer. 
 
Councilor Brownson explained that not all short-term rental units would provide appropriate accommodations for 
long-term living. Some units are just a bedroom with a bathroom. Therefore, he supported a balance between 
short and long-term rentals.  
 
Councilor Nemlowill believed the City’s rules needed to be enforceable and enforced. She cited one example of 
a property owner who is allegedly violating bed and breakfast laws. The City does not have the resources to 
verify this claim or enforce the laws. When it comes to limiting short-term rentals, she believed the pros 
outweighed the cons. Astoria has many hotels that could use the City’s support in the off-season and shoulder 
season. She did not believe short-term rentals would provide near as much transient room tax revenue, which is 
another enforcement issue for the City. Most of the people who should be paying the room taxes do not pay and 
it is very difficult for the City to collect from those people. 
 
Councilor Brownson stated that if the City is already having enforcement issues, there would still be no way to 
enforce a ban on home stays. He agreed enforcement would be an issue no matter what decisions are made, 
but he was most concerned about whole-house vacation rentals. 
 
Councilor Price said she completely agreed with Councilor Nemlowill. The people who have the space and can 
afford to develop rental units on their properties do not make up the majority of the population in Astoria. Also, 
rental units also increase housing prices throughout the city and hotels suffer. Therefore, she saw no value in 
allowing short-term rentals. 
 
Mayor LaMear believed the City should help its cost burdened residents in some way. If these residents do not 
receive assistance, they might relocate and commute to their jobs in Astoria. 
 
Councilor Jones agreed the City has an obligation to set conditions that are conducive to the addition of housing 
units. He added that many people are ready to move up to mid-range housing from low-income and workforce 
housing. So, the addition of mid-range housing could make existing low-income and workforce housing 
available. He asked how many lots could accommodate homes if the existing minimum lot size requirement was 
reduced. Staff confirmed no analysis was done on these lots because the proposal to reduce lot size 
requirements was tabled due to citizen concerns. Staff was then directed to focus on accessory dwelling units 
(ADUs). Currently, property owners of substandard lots could apply for a variance from the Planning 
Commission. Since Staff implemented City Council’s goal to streamline the permitting process, many variances 
have been granted even though they did not meet the hardship requirement. 
 
Councilor Jones and Mayor LaMear agreed that lot sizes and setbacks should be discussed at a future work 
session. Councilor Nemlowill believed the proposed Code amendments were a complete overhaul of citywide 
development codes, which led to a fear that Astoria would change. 
 
City Manager Estes confirmed that City Council wanted Staff to move forward with construction excise taxes. 
 
Councilor Nemlowill said she spoke with Patrick Wingard, Department of Land Conservation and Development 
(DLCD), who suggested the City consider system development charges (SDCs) as well. Staff explained that the 
construction excise tax would be dedicated to housing, but SDCs are based on the recovery of specific future 
capital costs. Mr. Wingard had mentioned SDCs during negotiations with the Northcoast Swim Club and City 
Staff needed to get clarification from Mr. Wingard about how he proposes to use the funds. Councilor Nemlowill 
said her discussion with Mr. Wingard was specifically about using SDCs to upgrade infrastructure leading into 
properties like Blue Ridge, which are difficult to develop because of infrastructure costs. Staff noted several 
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issues with SDCs and said there were better tools to address problems with specific properties like Blue Ridge. 
Councilor Nemlowill said Mr. Wingard believed SDCs spurred housing development in the City of Warrenton. 
 
City Manager Estes stated that in addition to working on the construction excise tax, Staff would continue with 
the inventory of properties and focus on City-owned vacant parcels. Director Cronin confirmed that Council 
preferred a list of the top five properties. Councilor Nemlowill asked Staff to consider the Astoria Recreation 
Building because it could help meet an objective of the Parks Master Plan. 
 
Councilor Price believed the City should get credit for being so instrumental in the Mill Pond development. Staff 
noted that a developer tried to obtain State subsidies to put a workforce housing unit on a vacant parcel on the 
west side of the neighborhood. However, the State indicated that Astoria has received more than its fair share of 
State funds recently and denied the request. The City owns the over water lots that will eventually be dedicated 
to Heritage Square, but all of the other lots in Mill Pond are privately owned. 
 
Councilor Nemlowill said the city-owned property near the middle school could be designated for emergency 
services, which would open up property along the river for housing. 
 
City Manager Estes said the ADU Code amendments have been recommended by the Planning Commission. 
The Code amendments currently state that ADUs could not be used for short-term rentals. He listed other 
elements of the affordable housing strategy that Staff could work on, noting processes and time frames for each. 
Council agreed Staff should move forward with addressing Astoria’s shortage of single-family residential land 
before DLCD decides to get involved.  
 
Councilor Price believed DLCD would get involved as soon as Staff started working on the issue and since the 
City has other projects going on, the land deficit issue should be postponed. 
 
Staff said Development Code amendments and urban growth boundary expansions go hand in hand. Informal 
discussions could begin now, but no action would be taken for at least a year. The Buildable Lands Inventory 
was adopted in 2008 and urban growth boundary expansions can take 10 years. Staff thanked Council for giving 
clear direction about how to move forward. 
 
CITY COUNCIL GOALS – FISCAL YEAR 2017-18 
 
City Manager Estes recommended, and Council agreed, that the draft goals should be published on the City’s 
website and discussed at the next regular City Council meeting. 
 
Council and Staff briefly discussed scheduling a public hearing on the ADU Code amendments. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:51 am.  
 
ATTEST:       APPROVED: 
 
 
 
              
Finance Director City Manager  
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February 24, 2017 
 
 
M E M O R A N D U M 
 
TO: MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL 

FROM:  BRETT ESTES, CITY MANAGER 
 
SUBJECT:  AUTHORIZATION TO LIGHT THE ASTORIA COLUMN A TEAL FOR 

THE MONTH OF APRIL IN RECOGNITION OF SEXUAL ASSAULT 
AWARENESS MONTH AND CHILD ABUSE PREVENTION MONTH    

 
DISCUSSION/ANALYSIS 
 
On February 18, 2014 the Astoria City Council gave direction to the Parks and 
Recreation Department to limit the use of colored lighting effects at the Astoria Column 
to twice a year when specifically authorized by City Council.  
 
This direction came after colored lighting effects took place for the first time at the 
Astoria Column in October 2013 in an event organized by Columbia Memorial Hospital, 
the Friends of the Astoria Column, and the Parks and Recreation Department to light 
the Astoria Column Pink in recognition of Breast Cancer Awareness Month. This event 
was followed by a partnership between the Women’s Resource Center, the Clatsop 
County Domestic Violence Council, the Friends of the Astoria Column, and the Parks 
and Recreation Department to light the Astoria Column teal for the month of April 2014 
in recognition of Sexual Assault Awareness and Child Abuse Awareness Month.  
 
In partnership with the Domestic Violence Council, the Harbor and the Friends of the 
Astoria Column, the Parks and Recreation Department is requesting permission to 
change the lighting color on the Astoria Column to a teal hue for the month of April 2017 
in recognition of Sexual Assault Awareness and Child Abuse Awareness Month.  
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
It is recommended that City Council authorize the change in lighting at the Astoria 
Column to a teal hue for the month of April 2017 in recognition of Sexual Assault 
Awareness Month and Child Abuse Prevention Month.   
 
 
      By: _________________________ 
                                                                   Angela Cosby  
                                                                   Director of Parks & Recreation 
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February 27, 2017 
 
 
M E M O R A N D U M 
 
TO: MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL 

FROM:  BRETT ESTES, CITY MANAGER 
 
SUBJECT:  REQUEST TO EXTEND MORATORIUM ON LANE RENTAL FEES 

CHARGED TO NORTH COAST SWIM CLUB AND THE ASTORIA 
SCHOOL DISTRICT 

 
DISCUSSION 
 
The Astoria Aquatic Center partners with the Astoria School District and the North Coast 
Swim Club (NCSC) to provide space within the lap pool for youth swim team members 
to practice. The Astoria Aquatic Center’s current lane rental fee is $25 per lane per 
hour, but neither the Astoria School District nor the North Coast Swim Club can afford 
the $25 per hour rate due to the length of their practices and amount of space they 
require.  
 
During the November 7, 2016 City Council meeting, staff suggested that in addition to 
our current $25 per lane per hour rental fee, an additional rental option specifically for 
youth swim teams to practice be added to the fee resolution at a reduced rate of $5 per 
lane per hour.  This rate would be contingent upon the rented space being used by 
youth swim teams for the purpose of practicing for a minimum of 100 hours per year 
and that all participants would be required to purchase a monthly or daily pass. After 
public comment and a discussion by Council, City Council stated that private youth 
swim teams should pay less than $5 per lane per hour and declared a 60-day 
moratorium on lane rental fees at the Astoria Aquatic Center charged to the Astoria 
School District and North Coast Swim Club to allow staff time to re-negotiate with the 
organizations.  
 
Negotiations 
 
December 1, 2016:  
City staff met with North Coast Swim Club representatives on December 1, 2016 to 
negotiate a mutually agreeable fee. During this meeting City staff discussed the 
challenges and impacts the NCSC has on the facility as well as options to reformat 
NCSC’s current practice schedule to reduce the number of lanes utilized, thus reducing 
the additional cost incurred. NCSC explained that fee increases would negatively impact 
their organization and that reducing lanes was not a favored option. Differing rates were 
discussed between NCSC and City staff. It was agreed that the parties would 
reconvene to discuss further.  
 



 

 
 
 
December 7, 2016:  
On December 7, 2016, Parks and Recreation Director Angela Cosby discussed with the 
Parks, Recreation, and Community Foundation Board the possibility of partnering with 
NCSC on assisting with lane rental fees. The Parks, Recreation, and Community 
Foundation Board seemed very interested in partnering with the North Coast Swim Club 
and shared their passion for youth swimming and requested that representatives from 
NCSC contact them to discuss the option further.  
 
December 7, 2016: 
City staff met with North Coast Swim Club representatives subsequently on December 
7, 2016 to negotiate a mutually agreeable fee. During this meeting, City staff shared the 
potential partnership with the Parks, Recreation and Community Foundation, provided 
contact information, and encouraged the NCSC to contact them. Staff also attempted to 
negotiate a further reduced lane rental fee of $2.50 per lane per hour. If the NCSC 
maintained its current practice schedule of two hours per day, in three lanes, for six 
days a week, the annual additional cost would be $4,158. NCSC representatives were 
appreciative of the offered reduction and understanding of the high costs associated 
with operating the Aquatic Center. They agreed to meet with the Parks, Recreation and 
Community Foundation to see if they would be willing to pay the lane rental cost for the 
years to come before agreeing to the rate.  
 
January 25, 2017:  
The NCSC met with the Parks, Recreation and Community Foundation on January 25, 
2017 to seek out financial support and received $1,000 to be used towards scholarships 
for low income athletes to pay their monthly dues to the North Coast Swim Club.  
 
To date:  
During the January 3, 2017 City Council meeting, City Council declared an additional 
60-day moratorium on lane rental fees at the Astoria Aquatic Center charged to the 
Astoria School District and North Coast Swim Club to provide staff and City Council time 
to evaluate and discuss sustainable service levels of the Department. A City Council 
work session dedicated to this topic is scheduled for March 8, 2017. Thus, staff is 
requesting an additional 60 day moratorium to receive further direction from City Council 
followed by continued negotiations with the North Coast Swim Club.  
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
It is recommended that City Council extend the moratorium on lane rental fees charged 
to the North Coast Swim Club and the Astoria School District for an additional 60 days.  
 
 
 
      By: _________________________ 
                                                                   Angela Cosby  
                                                                   Director of Parks & Recreation 



 
 
March 1, 2017 
 
 
M E M O R A N D U M 
 
TO: MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL 

FROM:  BRETT ESTES, CITY MANAGER 
 
SUBJECT: FIRST AMENDMENT TO THE ASTOR-WEST URBAN RENEWAL PLAN – 

REVISE LEGAL DESCRIPTION 

PURPOSE 

This ordinance received its first reading at the February 21, 2016 Council meeting.  The 
Astoria City Council approved an ordinance to expand the Astor Wet Urban Renewal Area on 
November 21, 2016.  After adoption, the City is required to post a public notice in the Daily 
Astorian and submit the amendment to be recorded at Clatsop County.  The County 
Surveyor’s office noted an error on the legal description which is a requirement to establish 
the exact boundary of the amendment.  The contracted surveyor has made the corrections 
and the County Surveyor has approved as to form.  The City Attorney has recommended 
readopting the First Amendment through a revised ordinance.  No other changes to the 
ordinance are proposed.  The City Attorney has approved as to form. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
It is recommended that the City Council hold a second reading of the ordinance and re-adopt 
the First Amendment to the Astor West Urban Renewal Plan. 
 
Attachments: 

A. Ordinance 
B. Astor West Urban Renewal Plan First Amendment with revised Legal Description 

 

 By:    
 Kevin A. Cronin 
 Community Development Director 
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ORDINANCE NO. 17-_____ 
 

AN ORDINANCE MAKING CERTAIN DETERMINATIONS AND FINDINGS 
RELATING TO AND APPROVING A REVISION TO THE FIRST AMENDMENT 

TO THE ASTOR-WEST URBAN RENEWAL PLAN 
 
 
WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Astoria approved the Astor-West Urban Renewal 
Plan by adoption of Ordinance No. 02-18, on December 16, 2002. The Astor West Urban 
Renewal Plan is referred to herein as the "Plan;" and 
 
WHEREAS, the City Council approved Ordinance No. 16-07, the First Amendment to the 
Astor West Urban Renewal Plan (First Amendment), on November 21, 2016; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Astoria Development Commission forwarded the First Amendment to the 
Clatsop County Assessor who identified errors in the legal description and recommended 
a new legal description be adopted by ordinance; and 
 
WHEREAS; the revised legal description is attached hereto as Exhibit a; and 
 
WHEREAS, after consideration of the record presented through this date, the City Council 
does by this Ordinance desire to approve a Revision to the First Amendment revising the 
legal description. 
 
NOW THEREFORE, THE CITY OF ASTORIA DOES ORDAIN AS FOLLOWS: 
 
Section 1. The City Manager shall forward forthwith to the Agency a copy of this Ordinance. 
 
Section 2. The Agency shall thereafter cause a copy of the Revision to the Amendment to 
be recorded in the Records of Clatsop County, Oregon. 
 
Section 3. For convenience, and as an administrative matter without additional approval of 
the Agency Board or the City Council, the Agency is authorized to prepare an updated 
Astor-West Urban Renewal Plan incorporating the Revision to the First Amendment. 
 
Section 4. The following documents are attached as part of this Ordinance:  

Exhibit a - Astor West Urban Renewal Plan Revised Legal Description 
 
Section 5.  Effective Date.  This ordinance takes effect on the 30th day after its adoption.  
 
ADOPTED BY THE CITY COUNCIL THIS _____ DAY OF ___________, 2017. 
 
APPROVED BY THE MAYOR THIS ______ DAY OF ___________, 2017. 
 
 
      _________________________________ 
            Mayor 
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ATTEST: 
 
 
 
__________________________ 
City Manager 
 
 
 
ROLL CALL ON ADOPTION YEA NAY ABSENT 
Councilor Nemlowill 
 Brown 
 Price 
 Jones 
Mayor LaMear 
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RESOLUTION NO. 17-03 
 

A RESOLUTION REAFFIRMING THE CITY OF ASTORIA’S POLICY OF INCLUSIVITY 
 
 
WHEREAS, the City of Astoria, Oregon from the earliest First Peoples, has continually 
prospered through the labor and imagination of immigrants – British, Russian and Canadian 
traders; the German-American John Jacob Astor whose expedition built the first American 
settlement here; the Finns, Norwegians, Swedes, Chinese, and now Latino communities who 
worked / work in the fishing and canning industry; and 
 
WHEREAS, immigrants from all nations, as well as Native Americans, have made vital 
contributions, as neighbors and families, to the health, well-being, and general welfare of the 
City; and 
 
WHEREAS, inclusion and integration of all residents is a matter of concern for the general 
welfare of the City; and 
 
WHEREAS, discrimination based on national origin, race, ethnicity, or religion does not 
promote the health, well-being, and general welfare of the City; and 
 
WHEREAS, all of our residents should be treated with compassion and respect regardless of 
national origin or citizenship status; and 
 
WHEREAS, the power to exclude and deport immigrants is not a function of the City, and 
enforcement of laws and policies in this area is reserved exclusively to the federal government. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED that the City of Astoria embraces, celebrates, and 
welcomes its immigrant residents and recognizes the contributions they make to our collective 
prosperity; and, 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT except as required by law, no City agency or employee 
shall use monies or equipment to detect or apprehend persons whose only violation involves a 
federal immigration law.  
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT except as required by federal or State law, no City 
services or benefits of any kind shall be conditioned upon a resident’s federal immigration 
status,  
 
ADOPTED BY THE COMMON COUNCIL THIS 6TH DAY OF MARCH 2017. 
 
APPROVED BY THE MAYOR THIS 6TH DAY OF MARCH 2017. 
 
 
      _____________________________________ 
         Mayor 
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ATTEST: 
 
 
_____________________________ 
City Manager 
 
 
 
 
ROLL CALL ON ADOPTION YEA  NAY  ABSENT 
Councilor Nemlowill 
  Brown 
  Price 
  Jones 
Mayor LaMear 
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